MINUTES OF THE 60th ORDINARY MEETING OF THE HUMAN RIGHTS 

COMMISSION

Thursday, 5th October 2006, 10.30 a.m.
Commission Premises, 4th Floor, Jervis House, Jervis Street, Dublin 1
PRESENT

Commissioners

Maurice Manning (President)

Tom O’Higgins

Suzanne Egan

Gerard Quinn

William Binchy

Robert Daly

Michael Farrell

Roger Sweetman

Lia O’Hegarty

Alice Leahy

Rosemary Byrne

Staff

Alpha Connelly (Chief Executive)
Gavin McSpadden (General Administrator)
Des Hogan (Senior Caseworker) – Item 3.7 only

Apologies

Commissioners

Katherine Zappone
Olive Braiden

Helen O’Neill

Mervyn Taylor

Prior to the consideration of the Minutes of the last meeting of the Commission, the President took the opportunity to welcome both reappointed and newly appointed Commissioners. 

It was decided that the next two meetings of the Commission would take place on the 2nd of November and the 7th of December.

The President informed those present that the previous Friday in Athens the Irish Human Rights Commission had been elected as Chair of the European Group of National Human Rights Institutions for a two year term.

At the suggestion of Commissioner Farrell, it was agreed that the Commission would write formally to outgoing members of the Commission thanking them for their contribution during the course of their term of office.

1.0       Minutes of the 59th Ordinary Meeting of the Human Rights Commission

1.1
The Minutes were approved without amendment.
2.0
Matters Arising from the Minutes
2.1
In relation to item 4.2, the President explained his withdrawal from the Garda Strategic Human Rights Committee. He indicated, however, that he had subsequently been approached by other members of the group with a view to rejoining. He indicated his intention to so do and it was agreed that both he and Commissioner O’Hegarty would represent the Commission on the Committee. He undertook to report back each month on the work of the Committee.  It was agreed that the Commission should seek meetings with  both the Garda Ombudsman Commission and the Garda Inspectorate.

2.2
In relation to item 5.1, it was agreed that this matter would be put on the agenda of the next meeting.
2.3
In relation to item 5.8, it was agreed that Commissioner Binchy would reconvene the Committee on the request from the Omagh Support and Self Help Group and revert with a proposal at the next meeting of the Commission.

2.4
Commissioner Farrell noted that the CERD follow up report on Ireland was now available and noted that the process had seemed to work very well.
3.0
Report of the Chief Executive

3.1
The Chief Executive spoke to her written report.  
3.2
The Chief Executive noted that there had been several legislative referrals by the Minister for Justice to the Commission recently and that some had been outsourced. She indicated that the Senior Legislation and Policy Review Officer would oversee the outsourced research.
3.3
She further indicated that the Department of Foreign Affairs had referred the Passports Bill, 2006 to the Commission for its views thereon.
3.4
In relation to the residential course on ESC rights from a gender prospective, which had been held in Galway earlier in the year, she noted that the feedback from the course had been very positive and congratulated the Senior Human Rights Awareness Officer on the high level of participant satisfaction.
3.5
She drew the attention of Commissioners to the Appendix to her report which gave the conference programme for the forthcoming annual human rights conference jointly hosted by the Commission and the Incorporated Law Society of Ireland.
3.6 
She also drew to Commissioners’ attention two upcoming cross border conferences of which the Commission was a sponsor.
The Senior Caseworker joined the meeting for the following item only.

3.7
In relation to casework, the Senior Caseworker gave Commissioners a detailed briefing on the amicus curiae cases in which the Commission was involved. 

3.8
Commissioner Sweetman indicated that, now having being appointed Commissioner, he felt it was appropriate for him to hand back the senior brief which he held from the Commission in relation to one of the cases in which the Commission is involved as amicus curiae.

3.9
The Chief Executive indicated that a new clerical officer, Patricia Murphy, who would replace Claire McCann, would take up duties with the Commission on the 23rd of October.

3.10 
In relation to the paper on staffing previously circulated by the Chief Executive, it was agreed that a Committee be established to progress matters. It was agreed that the Committee would comprise:

Tom O’Higgins (Convenor)


Maurice Manning


Olive Braiden


Robert Daly


Alpha Connelly

3.11
The Chief Executive indicated that the Combat Poverty Agency was holding a seminar for agencies it funded at the Commission premises on the 26th of October and had invited any member of the Commission who wished to attend.

3.12
In relation to the outsourced research on indeterminate sentencing, a final draft of which was circulated at the meeting, it was agreed that Commissioner Binchy would prepare a short policy paper on the matter for consideration at  the next plenary. Commissioner Sweetman indicated that he was of the view that he should not participate in the Commission’s discussion of the matter. He indicated that he held the senior brief for the plaintiffs in a case that was presently before the High Court and that the plaintiffs were suing the State on similar grounds to those laid out in the research document. This was noted.

3.13
The Chief Executive asked for approval to approach retired Ambassador John Swift to cover the forthcoming CDDH meeting of the Council of Europe on behalf of the Commission, in its capacity as Chair of the European Group of National Institutions. This was agreed.

3.14
It was agreed that, commencing with the November meeting of the Commission, there would be a series of short induction sessions immediately prior to plenary.
3.15
In relation to the information pack distributed at the meeting, the General Administrator gave a short explanation of the documents therein, in particular the Commission’s existing Standing Orders, and requested that the Commissioner’s Register of Interests document be completed by each Commissioner and returned to him by the following Thursday. The Chief Executive noted that the Strategic Plan contained in the pack was nearing the end of its life and indicated that Commissioners might give some thought to the Commission’s next plan.

4.0
Matters for Mention by the President

4.1
The President indicated that, in his view, the Committee system operated by the Commission to date needed reviewing.  In that regard it was agreed that a Committee be established to follow up on the Away Days in Galway and also to deal with the Commission’s next strategic plan. It was agreed that the Committee would comprise:

Tom O’Higgins (Convenor)


William Binchy


Katherine Zappone


Maurice Manning


Alpha Connelly 

4.2
The President thanked Commissioners Binchy, Egan and Quinn and the General Administrator for the work they had done in relation to the United Nations Convention on the Rights of Persons with a Disability. Commissioner Quinn noted that the Convention would be formally adopted prior to Christmas and that, informally, NHRIs had agreed that they wanted to continue to cooperate on the matter, particularly in relation to its roll out domestically. In that regard he indicated that Harvard University may be in a position to host another gathering of NHRIs in February.
4.3
The President indicated that he had been invited to appear, on the 28th of November, before the EU temporary committee on the alleged use of European countries by the CIA for the transportation and illegal detention of prisoners and that he had accepted the invitation.
4.4
Commissioner Farrell noted the absence of a member of an ethnic minority on the Commission and suggested that Committees might consider co-opting such a person on to their membership.

4.5
Commissioner O’Hegarty mentioned that she was serving as a national expert on a group at the University of Zurich considering the implementation of the European Convention on Human Rights across Europe.  
4.6
The President asked the Chief Executive to report on the meeting with the delegation of the European Committee on the Prevention of Torture.  She said that various matters had been discussed with the delegation, including the detention of persons with intellectual disabilities and the treatment of persons awaiting deportation.

5.0
Matters for Inclusion on the Agenda of the Next Meeting
5.1
It was agreed that the following matters be included on the agenda of the next meeting:

· The Report on Indeterminate Sentencing

· The Joint Committee
6.0
AOB
6.1
There was no other business.
There being no further business, the meeting concluded at approximately 12.15pm
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